[image: image1.jpg]Dave Ford @GS

Tree Care
www.davefordtreecare.co.uk T: 01306 888 441




               Epsom Garden Society: February 2021

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ
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Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
Cathy Flitter reports on our monthly meeting on 18th January: Taryn Biddulph: 'Drawing Spring Flowers'. This was an unusual meeting for our Society, not least because we don’t normally have meetings in deepest winter, but also because of its subject matter.  Our new Chair Isabella had suggested a more ‘craft orientated’ meeting and I, for one, was a little unsure how this would be received by our members.   I knew from our Shows that there were many talented artists within our membership, but was very unsure how many of the majority would be interested.  I was delighted to find that we had one of the best attended meetings of the past few months and given that it was a zoom meeting even more pleased to see some new faces who have not previously attended.

Having established that over a third of us were not even remotely confident artists, Taryn started with some exercises to make us realise that using a pencil was as much an exercise in improving our muscle tone and finesse, rather than any outstanding talent any of us might have (in my case I knew this to be totally non-existent!).  We were made to put our pencil into our ‘non-dominant’ hand and try writing our name, forwards and backwards.  Then we had to try patterns – cross hatching, spirals in both directions.  Again a significant challenge. Taryn recommended having paper and pencil while watching TV, doodling being a wonderful way of improving that muscle tone.  Exercise is really important.  

Then we moved on to ‘proper’ drawing.  Taryn set us the challenge of identifying shapes in a photograph of a snowdrop.  Not as easy as you might think!  After identifying teardrops, rectangles, semi circles and even an ‘ice cream cone’, we attempted to build the shape of a snowdrop.   I had thought that I would stop and make notes at this stage, but found myself ‘hooked’.   An extremely top-heavy but nonetheless recognisable snowdrop emerged.  An eraser is your best friend!  By pressing very lightly, you can add and subtract lines until the shapes are more refined.  Holding the paper at arm’s length really does help.   Shadows and colours can be built up as you get more confident.

We then moved on to a photo of a daffodil.  This was ‘face on’ which is apparently much easier than side or angle views.  I have to say this wasn’t the case if you totally lack confidence, but after applying the ‘shape identification’ technique, then erasing and ‘blurring’ lines, my finished daffodil did actually look vaguely like a daffodil!  
Taryn has circulated the photographs that we worked from for those who would like to continue to work on their drawings.  If you haven’t received these, please do let Steve know.

A remarkably enjoyable evening and one I hope that we can repeat on another occasion.
Next meeting on Monday 15th February when Mark Saunders [Head gardener at Flitwick House] will give us a talk about 'Photographing your Garden.' Both Zoom meetings at 8pm, please join a little earlier so we can start promptly. 
I have been reading a really interesting book lately: 'Weeds – How vagabond plants gate-crashed civilisation and changed the way we think about nature' by  Richard Mabey. The author first became enthused about plants when he noticed how quickly Rosebay Willow herb and Loosestrife grew on the bombsites where he was playing when he was young. Later, as a botany student, he and his friends would visit a rubbish tip in east London to marvel at the wild plants that were springing up in the warmth amongst the rubbish and try to identify them. They were mostly herbs and spices growing from the remains of food from the foreign restaurants nearby.
Charles Darwin was interested in seed germination and cleared a plot in his garden  3' x 2'  and then simply observed what started to grow. He marked all the seedlings of native weeds, and out of 357 no less

than 295 were destroyed by slugs and insects – this sounds heartening for gardeners, were it not for the remaining 62 that weren't eaten! Darwin doesn't say what they were, but doubtless familiar adversaries!

At the same time Edward Salisbury was inspired by reading Darwin's works, and famously raised three hundred plants by by planting the debris from his trouser turn-ups, despite wearing spats! Of course, some seeds must from time to time have been jerked out so that the wearer becomes a censer mechanism scattering seeds as he walks about!
Edward's garden in Radlett, Hertfordshire had been a cornfield in Napoleonic times and been left to revert to grassland when the price of wheat fell. When the turf was lifted for cultivation patches of an extraordinary rare cornfield weed appeared. Blue pimpernel, very like a scarlet pimpernel but with cobalt blue flowers. These were still common on the continent but began to vanish in England after the agricultural revolution. The seeds at Radlett must have been buried for more than a century. [This made me really keen to grow it and see what it is like, the botanical name is Anagallis arvensis, and Chiltern seeds have the red form in their catalogue with the description 'with it's pretty slender stemmed, scarlet

or rarely blue or lilac flowers, this is one of those plants that really needs no introduction...You can bet that if I planted a packet full they would all turn out to be red!]

However Ebay came to the rescue and has sent me a packet of blue seeds from Ohio. You may see the proceeds at future plant sales when we can have shows again.
Posy Simmonds, the Guardian cartoonist, is mischievous, linking folksy English names of plants with modern rural detritus: 'The lane banks are gay with Dropfoil, Gumbane and Yellow Corn Cockle, and in lay-by nooks colonies of Buff-tipped lung Butts..'
For years I have been enjoying Smynium perfoliatum that comes up every Spring with bright yellow leaves wrapped around lime green cow-parsley type flowers. It's relation Smynium olustratum, known as Alexanders, was brought to Britain by the Romans and used in cooking until celery arrived with a superior flavour. It soon became naturalised on waste places near the sea, with it's bright green  leaves and cream flower tufts amongst the earliest to flower in Spring. However after two thousand years as a restrained coastal plant it suddenly began to spread inland. At first it was thought that it liked the margins of roads that were salted over winter, but new colonies are springing up miles from the sea. Maybe global warming? Bit annoying as it had just been declared Norfolk's County Flower. Is it a beloved symbol or an incipient thug? Incidentally there is a small outcrop of this in Epsom because I admired it so much that I brought a piece of root back from the sea-side and it grows all too willingly! 
Richard's list of common weeds includes most of the plants in my garden: Soapwort, goat's rue, feverfew, tansy, buddleia, rhododendrons, rosebay willow herb, ground elder, betony, borage, bramble,

ranunculus, chelidonium majus, hawkweed,  ivy-leafed toadflax, ragged robin, self-heal, shoo-fly etc. 

Oh dear!

Graffiti can be funny, in Bristol someone has painted 'Buddleia Rules O.K.', should this be U.K.? I always enjoyed 'Give Peas a Chance' painted on the motor-way bridge on the way to Heathrow, but it seems to have been painted over now.

More contentious are the hordes of blowsy garden daffodils that are becoming naturalised on roundabouts and roadsides, all planted with the best  intentions of 'Cheering the place up,' but surprisingly many of the brash modern cultivars can set seed and colonies are cropping up in woods and field edges miles from human habitation. Clumps have been found in the middle of fens in the Norfolk broads and by the side of a beck a thousand feet up in the Yorkshire dales. 'They are a minor threat to native plants but aesthetically

pernicious carrying the aura of the municipal park deep into the countryside.'

This was a really interesting book!
I would like to include Dave Ford's advert, he has paid to support our Society, but we can't put it in the Schedule this year as we are not planning to re-print until next year. He is recommended by our Treasurer!
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Best wishes Margaret

